Peter Biggers

Head of Planning & Building Control

Alnwick District Council

Allerburn House

Alnwick

Northumberland

NE66 1YY

12th October 2005

Dear Mr Biggers,

Alnwick District Local Development Framework – Core Strategy and District Wide Development Control Policies Documents

Thank you for inviting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) to comment on the latest LDF documents. Having read the preferred options reports we make the following comments.

Core Strategy:

Whilst we cannot comment on the specific towns and villages in the settlement hierarchy and the preferred proportionate split of new housing in the District due to potential member conflicts, we generally support the overall approach Alnwick have taken with regards to housing provision and agree that the District needs more housing than is suggested in the RSS. Seeking a higher housing figure than that in the RSS will be the only reasonable way of delivering more affordable housing. The recent JRF house price to income ratio for 2004 (11th October 2005) reveals that Alnwick is the least affordable district in both Northumberland and the wider North East (Ratio of 6.09, compared to a Regional average of 3.35). The affordability problem has increased, with the previous JRF ratio for 2003 in Alnwick being 5.00. 

Simply increasing the affordable housing requirement in Alnwick will not necessarily deliver more affordable homes, as housing projects will either not be implemented on viability grounds, or because they do not offer landowners the returns that can be secured from alternative land uses. Developers are likely to choose to develop in neighbouring authorities where perhaps affordable housing requirements are less severe. By seeking a higher housing provision overall is a sensible way of ensuring the delivery of more housing as effectively the need is ultimately for more housing overall rather than just more “affordable” housing.

We support the assumption that 10% of all allocations and windfall permissions will not come forward and think it is sensible to build in an allowance in the allocations to take account of it (paragraph 4.3.8).

Development control policies document: 

Paragraph 2.21:

“There are, however, a number of allocations remaining in the adopted District wide local plan, which was published in 1997.  Clearly the sequential approach and sustainability criteria were not used to determine the appropriateness of these allocations.  In the interim and pending completions of the local development framework it is the Council’s preferred option that these sites be treated in the same way as “windfall” sites, and assessed against Policies S1 to S3 and the following policy.  The sustainability appraisal recognises the strong positive impacts this policy will have across a range of environmental and social objectives, and identifies no negative economic impacts.”

We do not agree with this approach of effectively de-allocating sites, and subsequently do not think that Policy DC1 is necessary, given that the local plan underwent scrutiny at Inquiry by an independent Inspector, albeit in 1997, and has been formally adopted. The implications to landowners of allocated sites would be detrimental. We do not agree with the de-allocation of sites and consideration of them as windfalls, as even in 1997 a sensible sequential approach towards agreeing allocated sites would have been undertaken.  

With regards to Policy DC4: Housing Mix, whilst we agree with the principle of delivering a mix of household sizes, we believe a threshold and specific percentage requirement of 2 bed dwellings or smaller is too prescriptive, and this will not be appropriate on all sites. We would suggest a more generic housing mix policy, which would allow more flexibility, or the application of specific mix policy to apply to affordable housing only. We would point the Council towards research that the HBF commissioned ‘Room to Move’ (March 2005) which revealed that not all smaller households actually wanted smaller houses.

Finally, we would recommend that reference is made in either the Core Strategy or the Development Control Policies document to the second home market in Alnwick. This issue is not dealt with in the RSS and is one that needs to be considered, given the large proportion of second homes, particularly in the rural areas of Northumberland. Accurate monitoring needs to be undertaken to track the changes in the market in Alnwick and the number of second homes being developed. This monitoring needs to separate the number of vacant dwellings from the number of second homes and a policy mechanism should be put in place to factor back in housing that is lost to the second home market. The housing provision in Alnwick therefore needs to be flexible to account for potential increases in the number of second homes within the housing stock.

We trust you will find the HBF comments useful and look forward to receiving other LDF consultation documents in the future.

Yours sincerely

Gen Berridge

Assistant Regional Planner, Northern Region

Home Builders Federation

Please note that the HBF Northern office has relocated. Could you therefore amend your Council’s records accordingly. 
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